© Middle East Institute. This article is for personal research only and may not be copied or distributed in any form without the permission of The Middle East Journal.

Hizbullah al-Hijaz: A History of The Most Radical Saudi Shi'a Opposition Group

Toby Matthiesen

This article discusses the emergence, ideology, and activities of the Saudi Shi'a opposition group Hizbullah al-Hijaz and its clerical wing, the Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz. The group has played a significant but little known role in Saudi-Iranian relations since 1987 following its creation as a rival to the other Saudi Shi'a opposition group, the Islamic Revolution Organization. Hizbullah al-Hijaz was pro-Iranian and followed the Marja'iyya of Ayatollahs Khomeini and Khamene'i. Although it officially denounced any engagement with the Saudi leadership, it profited from a general amnesty in 1993. After it was blamed for the Khobar Towers bombing in 1996, most of its members were arrested and its organization dismantled.

F rom its inception in 1987, Hizbullah al-Hijaz was a cleric-based group aligned with Iran, modeling itself on Lebanese Hizbullah. It advocated violence against the Saudi regime and carried out several terrorist attacks in the late 1980s. Due to an improvement in Saudi-Iranian relations, it shifted its activities more towards non-violent opposition. Although opposed to negotiations with the Saudi leadership, it benefited from a general amnesty in 1993. After Hizbullah al-Hijaz was blamed for the Khobar bombings in 1996, most of its members were arrested. The crackdown and the Saudi-Iranian *rapprochement* following the accession of Muhammad Khatami in 1997 led to the disappearance of the organization, although its clerical leaders continue to be popular in parts of the Eastern Province. While the Khobar bombings have been discussed widely, only a few academic studies deal partially with Hizbullah al-Hijaz.¹ The founding of the organization, its ideology, its role in Saudi-Iranian relations, and the activities of its members before and after the Khobar bombings have never been the subject of a distinct study.

Toby Matthiesen is a PhD candidate and Teaching Assistant in the Department of Politics and International Studies, School of Oriental and African Studies, tmatt@soas.ac.uk. An earlier version of this article was presented at the Princeton-Sciences-Po conference on "The State of Saudi Arabia" at Princeton University, November 13-14, 2009. I thank the organizers Bernard Haykel and Gilles Kepel and the contributors to the conference for their comments. I also want to thank Thomas Hegghammer, Fouad Ibrahim, and Jaafar al-Shayeb for their feedback on earlier drafts of this paper. This article is mainly based on semi-structured interviews carried out in Arabic and English with former members of the MVM, the IRO, Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz and Hizbullah al-Hijaz in Saudi Arabia, Syria, Lebanon, the UK, Switzerland, and the US. In addition, it draws upon a hermeneutical reading of propaganda publications and statements by Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz and Hizbullah al-Hijaz, as well as newspaper articles and reports published on the Khobar bombings. The author would like to thank the German Academic Exchange Service, the British Institute for the Study of Iraq, the Central Research Fund of the University of London, BRISMES, and the Society for Arabian Studies for funding different parts of my research.

1. Fouad Ibrahim, *The Sh'is of Saudi Arabia* (London: Saqi, 2006); Laurence Louer, *Transnational Shiite Politics: Religious and Political Networks in the Gulf* (London: Columbia University Press, 2008), and Joshua Teitelbaum, *Holier Than Thou: Saudi Arabia's Islamic Opposition* (Washington, DC: Washington Institute for Near East Policy, 2000), pp. 83-98.

SAUDI SHI'A CLERICS IN QOM: THE FORMATION OF TAJAMU' 'ULA-MA' AL-HIJAZ

In the 1970s, a group of Saudi Shi'a,² who were studying in Najaf with Muhammad Baqir al-Sadr, became acquainted with Khomeini's teachings. After the Iranian Revolution they moved to Qom, where, in the mid-1980s, they formed Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz, which later became part of Hizbullah al-Hijaz.³ The clerical wing of the Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz operated out of the *Hawza al-Hijaziyya* (Hijazi seminary) in Qom.⁴ Their names indicate that, like Ayatollah Ruhollah Khomeini, they used the term "Hijaz" for the whole of Saudi Arabia to undermine the legitimacy of the Al Sa'ud.⁵ They also called themselves *Hijazin* or *Khat al-Imam*, the line of Imam (Khomeini), the name by which the group is still referred to colloquially in Saudi Arabia.⁶ Although there is a small Shi'a community in Medina, the founders of Tajamu' and Hizbullah come from the Eastern Province, mainly from al-Ahsa, Safwa, and Tarut.

The biographies of the founders of the movement share some similarities: Husayn al-Radi⁷ was born in 1950/51 in 'Umran in al-Ahsa. He studied in Najaf with Muhammad Baqir al-Sadr, and after the latter was killed in 1980, he moved to Qom. There he continued his studies with Hossein Montazeri and then became the supervisor of the *Hawza* for the Saudi students (*al-Hijazin*). In this position, he developed what he calls "special relationships" with Ayatollahs Hossein Montazeri — at that time the

2. Shi'a Muslims constitute around 8-15% of the population of Saudi Arabia, or around 1 million people, most of whom live in the oil-rich Eastern Province. Given the Wahhabi clerics' hostile attitude towards Shi'ism, the position of Saudi Shi'a has been difficult since the establishment of the Saudi state. Throughout the 20th century, they have been subject to varying degrees of religious, political, and economic discrimination. Together with rapid socioeconomic changes in the Eastern Province and the influence of the Aramco worker movement, this has led to the widespread political mobilization of Saudi Shi'a communities since the 1950s. See Jacob Goldberg, "The Shi'i Minority in Saudi Arabia," in Juan R. I. Cole and Nikki R. Keddie, eds., *Shi'ism and Social Protest* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1986), pp. 230-46 and Guido Steinberg, "The Shiites in the Eastern Province of Saudi Arabia (al-Ahsa') 1913-1953," in Rainer Brunner and Werner Ende, eds., *The Twelver Shia in Modern Times: Religious Culture & Political History* (Leiden: Brill, 2001), pp. 236-54.

3. Interview by author with a former member of Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz, Saudi Arabia, November 2008. Louer writes that the movement was founded in 1983. Louer, *Transnational Shiite Politics*, p. 210.

4. It seems that Husayn al-Radi was more in charge of the logistical organization while the actual *Hawza* was headed subsequently by Hashim al-Shakhs, Husayn al-'Ayash, 'Abd al-Latif al-Nasir, 'Abdallah al-Yasin, all from al-Ahsa, and Nazar Isma'il from Qatif. See 'Abd al-'Azim al-Mush-aykhas, *Al-Qatif wa mulahaqatuha: ab'ad wa tatall'at [Qatif and its Surrounding Areas: Dimensions and Outlooks*], 2 Vols., Vol. 1 (Beirut: *Sharika al-shaykh lil-tahqiq wa al-nashr*, 2002), p. 490. See also interviews with Husayn al-Radi and 'Abdallah al-Yasin in Salman bin Husayn al-Hiji, *Hakadha wajadtuhum [This Is How I Found Them]* (Beirut: Jawatha lil-nashr, 2008).

5. Christin Marschall, Iran's Persian Gulf Policy: From Khomeini to Khatami (London: Routledge Curzon, 2003), p. 47.

6. Interview by author with a former leading member of the Islamic Revolution Organization (IRO), Saudi Arabia, November 2008.

7. Fuller and Francke argue that Hasan and Husayn al-Radi are distinct from both Hizbullah al-Hijaz and the IRO and look to Iran in the religious but not in the political sense, while also arguing that they are non-violent. Graham E. Fuller and Rend Rahim Francke, *The Arab Shi*'a: *The Forgotten Muslims* (New York: St. Martin's Press, 1999), pp. 190-93. designated successor of Ayatollah Khomeini — and Mahmoud Hashemi Shahroudi.⁸ Shahroudi was also a disciple of Muhammad Baqir al-Sadr and left Najaf for Qom in 1979 to teach in the *Hawza*.⁹ Another leader of Tajamu', Hashim al-Shakhs, was born in 1957 into a famous clerical family in al-Ahsa. His relative, Sayyid Muhammad Baqir al-Shakhs, was an early politically active Shi'a cleric and co-founder of the "Society of 'Ulama' in Najaf" in 1959/60.¹⁰ This connection facilitated his move to Najaf in 1972, where he became a follower of Ayatollah Khomeini.

In the late 1970s, al-Shakhs returned to Saudi Arabia and started preaching in the village of Qarah in al-Ahsa. In the early 1980s, he went to Qom to study with Hossein Montazeri and to teach in the Hawza. It was only in Iran in the 1980s that he became politicized.11 Crucially, al-Shakhs and several other cadres of Hizbullah al-Hijaz, such as 'Abd al-Karim al-Hubayl and 'Abd al-Jalil al-Maa, did not take part in the Shi'a uprising of 1979/80 in the Eastern Province and remained in Saudi Arabia for a while after the uprising.¹² Just days after the occupation of the Grand Mosque of Mecca by a group of Sunni rebels led by Juhayman al-'Utaybi,13 the Shi'a in the Eastern Province staged Muharam rituals in public, defying a ban on public Shi'a processions in place since 1913. The instigators of this uprising were a network of young Islamists led by Hasan al-Safar and Tawfiq al-Sayf. They were the leaders of the Saudi branch, founded in 1975, of the Movement for Vanguards Missionaries (MVM), which worked under the spiritual guidance of Ayatollah Sayyid Muhammad Mahdi al-Shirazi (1928-2001). Tens of thousands took to the streets between November 26 and 30, 1979 and clashed with the National Guard, leading to around two dozen fatalities. On the eve of the demonstrations, the group adopted the name Munazama al-Thawra al-Islamiyya fi al-Jazira al-'Arabiyya (Islamic Revolution Organization in the Arabian Peninsula: IRO).¹⁴ Al-

^{8.} This information is taken from al-Radi's biography on his website: http://www.alradhy.com. Interview with Husayn al-Radi in al-Hiji, *Hakatha wajadtuhum*, pp. 102-8. Nikki R. Keddie and Yann Richard, *Modern Iran: Roots and Results of Revolution* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2006), pp. 260, 277.

^{9.} He later became the head of the judiciary in Iran. See <u>http://hashemishahroudi.org/farsii/index.</u>php?option=com_content&view=article&id=5&Itemid=6.

^{10.} Faleh A. Jabar, *The Shi'ite Movement in Iraq* (London: Saqi, 2003), p. 111 and Al-Sayyid Hashim Muhammad al-Shakhs, *A'lam hajar min al-madiyin wa al-mu'asirin* [*Prominent Men of al-Ahsa from the Past and the Present*] 4 Vols., Vol. 3 (Beirut: Mu'asasa um al-qura lil tahqiq wa al-nashr, 2004), pp. 294-96.

^{11.} Interview by author with a former member of Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz, Saudi Arabia, November 2008. Interview with Hashim al-Shakhs in al-Hiji, *Hakadha Wajadtuhum*, pp. 331-35.

^{12.} Toby Jones, "Embattled in Arabia: Shi'is and the Politics of Confrontation in Saudi Arabia" (Combating Terrorism Center at West Point, 2009), p. 19.

^{13.} Thomas Hegghammer and Stephen Lacroix, "Rejectionist Islamism in Saudi Arabia: The Story of Juhayman al-'Utaybi Revisited," *International Journal of Middle East Studies*, Vol. 39 (2007), pp. 103-22.

^{14.} Fouad Ibrahim, *The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia* (London: Saqi, 2006), pp. 117-23; Toby Jones, "Rebellion on the Saudi Periphery: Modernity, Marginalization, and the Shi'a Uprising of 1979," *International Journal of Middle East Studies*, Vol. 38 (2006); Joseph Kostiner, "Shi'i Unrest in the Gulf," in Martin Kramer, ed., *Shi'ism, Resistance, and Revolution* (London: Westview Press, 1987); Robert Lacey, *Inside the Kingdom: Kings, Clerics, Modernists, Terrorists and the Struggle for Saudi Arabia* (London: Hutchinson, 2009), pp. 37-45; Louer, *Transational Shiite Politics*, pp. 161-67; Yitzhak Nakash, *Reaching for Power: The Shi'a in the Modern Arab World* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2006), pp. 50-52; R.K. Ramazani, *Revolutionary Iran: Challenge and Response in the Middle East* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1988), pp. 39-42; Madawi Rasheed, A *History of Saudi Arabia* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2002), pp. 146-48, and Yaroslav Trofimov, *[Continued on next page]*

though some later members of Hizbullah al-Hijaz, such as 'Ali 'Abdallah al-Khatim from Tarut, participated in the uprising, the "*Intifada*," as the uprising was termed by the IRO,¹⁵ does not feature heavily in the discourse of Hizbullah al-Hijaz.¹⁶

After the uprising, several hundred young Saudi Shi'a were brought to the *Hawza al-Imam al-Qa'im* of the MVM in Tehran.¹⁷ Immediately after the Iranian Revolution, the MVM and its leaders such as Muhammad Taqi al-Mudarrasi were very close to the new Iranian leadership and the Iranian Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC). Muhammad al-Shirazi also had good relations with Khomeini, and he and the cadres of the MVM moved to Iran. Iranian support for the Shi'a movements in Iraq and the Gulf was implemented through the Office of the Liberation Movements, created in the early 1980s and first headed by Mohammed Montazeri and then Mehdi Hashemi.¹⁸ The political theory of Muhammad al-Shirazi and the MVM was quite close to Khomeini's notion of *velayet-e faqih* (the guardianship of the jurisprudent), although al-Shirazi favored the theory that not a single cleric, but a council of scholars should govern the Islamic State (*hukumat al-fuqaha'/shurat al-fuqaha'*). Therefore, al-Shirazi had expected a bigger role in post-1979 Iran, and relations between him and Khomeini deteriorated in the early 1980s. He also continued to compete with Khomeini for the post of *marja' al-taqlid* — the post of highest ranking authority for Shi'a Muslims.¹⁹

The MVM and its Iraqi branch, the Islamic Action Organization (*Munazama al-'Amal al-Islami*), often acted rather autonomously, which led to conflicts with the Iranian government. The MVM saw armed struggle as a legitimate political tool and had a military wing, which was active in Bahrain until its coup attempt was foiled in December 1981, and in Iraq under Saddam.²⁰ Although there was no such military

[Continued from previous page]

The Siege of Mecca: The Forgotten Uprising (London: Allen Lane, 2007), pp. 179-86, 198-201.

15. 'Abd al-Rahman al-Shaykh, Salih al-Duhayl, and 'Abdallah al-Zair, Intifada al-mintaqa alsharqiya 1400h-1979m [The Uprising of the Eastern Province 1979] (Munadhama al-thawra al-islamiya fi al-jazira al-'arabiya, 1981); Fi dhikra al-intifada [In Remembrance of the Intifada] (London: Munadhama al-thawra al-islamiya fi al-jazira al-'arabiya, 1984/85), and Intifada al-muharam fi almintaqa al-sharqiya: al-halqa al-ula (watha'iq al-intifada) [The Muharam Uprising in the Eastern Province: The First Part (Documents of the Uprising)] (Munadhama al-thawra al-islamiya bi al-jazira al-'arabiya "al-sa'udiya," 1979).

16. See for example Risalat al-Haramayn, No. 0, 1989; No. 9, 1990; No. 10, 1990.

17. Interview by author with a former leading member of the MVM, Damascus, Syria, August 2008.

18. Kenneth Katzman, *The Warriors of Islam: Iran's Revolutionary Guard* (Boulder: Westview Press, 1993), p. 98f; Louer, *Transnational Shiite Politics: Religious and Political Networks in the Gulf*, p. 179; 'Adil Ru'uf, *Al-'amal al-islami fi al-'iraq bayna al marja'iyya wa al-hizbiya: qira'a naqdiya li masira nisf qarn (1950-2000)* [*The Islamic Action in Iraq between the Marja'iyya and the Party System: A Critical Reading for the Voyage of Half a Century (1950-2000)*] (Damascus: Almarkaz al-'iraqi lil i'lam wa al-dirasat, 2000), pp. 285-92.

19. Interview by author with Ahmad al-Katib, a former leader of the MVM, London, September 2008. Ahmad al-Katib, Al-marja'iyya al-diniyya al-shi'iyya ... wa afaq al-tatawwur: Al-Imam Mu-hammad al-Shirazi namudhajan [The Shi'a Religious Marj'aiyya ... and the Horizons of Evolution: The Imam Muhammad al-Shirazi as an Example] (Beirut: Arab Scientific Publishers, 2007); Ibrahim, The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia, pp. 98-102, and Louer, Transnational Shiite Politics: Religious and Political Networks in the Gulf, pp. 97, 186-93.

20. Jabar, The Shi'ite Movement in Iraq, p. 222; Ru'uf, Al-'amal al-islami fi al-'iraq bayna al-marja'iyya wa al-hizbiya: qira'a naqdiya li masira nisf qarn (1950-2000), pp. 261-65; Joyce N. Wiley, The Islamic Movement of Iraqi Shi'as (Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner, 1992), p. 54f, and Rashid Hamada 'Asifa fawqa [Continued on next page] branch for Saudi Arabia, the Iranian authorities repeatedly pressured the MVM and the IRO to intensify military efforts in the Gulf states. After the bloody crackdown on the "*Intifada*" in 1979/80, the MVM thought that military action was of little use in the Saudi case and rejected bombings and assassinations there.²¹ Yet, a number of Saudi Shi'a fought in the MVM's military branches²² or opted to fight on the Iranian side in the Iran-Iraq War.²³

In contrast to the MVM and the IRO, the Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz initially did not have a defined organizational structure and focused on religious activities and the propagation of the *marja'iyya* of Khomeini.²⁴ From about 1985 onwards, members of Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz came to Sayyida Zaynab, a shrine city outside Damascus, in addition to the Eastern Province, and started preaching the virtues of Khomeini. Sayyida Zaynab was an important transnational hub for the Gulf Shi'a, especially the ones following Ayatollah Shirazi.²⁵ In 1987, they started their first publication, *al-Fath*, under the name of Hijaz Students Group (*Jama' min Talaba al-Hijaz*).²⁶ Some lay activists also started to work with Tajamu', although its leaders remained clerics.²⁷

SAUDI-IRANIAN RIVALRY OVER THE HAJJ AND THE FOUNDATION OF HIZBULLAH AL-HIJAZ

In the second half of the 1980s, Iran began to revise its policy of exporting the revolution, and the position of the MVM in Iran was severely weakened. The MVM was close to parts of the Iranian regime advocating the export of the revolution, namely Hossein Montazeri and Mehdi Hashemi. Yet, this faction was increasingly sidelined by people such as Sayyid 'Ali Khamene'i and 'Ali-Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani, who questioned the usefulness of this approach. The MVM was directly involved in the struggle between the different Iranian political factions, and a member of the MVM allegedly

[Continued from previous page]

miyah al-khalij: qissa awwal inqilab 'askari fi al-Bahrayn 1981 [A Storm on the Waters of the Gulf: Story of the First Military Revolution in Bahrain 1981] (London: Al-safa li'l-nashr wa al-tawzi'a, 1990).

21. Interview by author with a former leading member of the MVM, August 2008.

22. 'Adil al-Labad, *Al-Inqilab: bai' al-wahm 'ala al-dhat* [*The Revolution: The Selling of the Illusion to the Self*] (Beirut: Dar al-jamal li'l-tab'a wa al-nashr, 2009), p. 153 and Fouad Ibrahim, *The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia* (London: Saqi, 2006), p.134.

23. Four Saudi Shi'a from Tarut and al-Ahsa died in September 1986 in Iraqi Kurdistan and another in 1987. See the portraits of the "martyrs" in *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 43/44, August/September 1993, http://www.alhramain.com.

24. Interview by author with a former leading member of the IRO, Saudi Arabia, November 2008.

25. Interview by author with a former leading member of the MVM, Damascus, Syria, August 2008.

26. Only three or four issues were published. Interview by author with a former member of Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz, Saudi Arabia, November 2008; Hamza al-Hasan, "Al-mu'arada fi al-sa'udiyya: al-tarjuh bayna al-hawa al-iqlimi wa al-wataniya al-jam'a" ["The Opposition in Saudi: Oscillation between Regional Sentiment and Comprehensive Nationalism"], Al-Jazira Al-'Arabiya, No. 18 (July 1992), pp. 40-47, esp. 46f. Some argue that Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz issued another publication called al-Manar. Husayn Musa, Al-ahzab wa al-harakat al-islamiyya fi al-khalij wa al-jazira al-'arabiya [Islamic Parties and Movements in the Gulf and Arabian Peninsula] (Manama: 2004), p. 67.

27. See interview with Shaykh Hasan al-Hasan in *Risalat al-Haramayn*: "Responsible for foreign relations of the Tajammu Ulama al-Hijaz," *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 15, 1991.

helped to leak the Iran-Contra Affair in late 1986.²⁸ As a result, Mehdi Hashemi was executed in 1987, the Office of the Liberation Movements closed, and Hossein Montazeri was deposed in 1989 as the successor of Ayatollah Khomeini.²⁹ Consequently, the MVM and the IRO had lost their main ally in Iran, and their leaders chose to leave Iran gradually. In addition, the Central Committee of the IRO made a decision in 1987 to soften its approach towards the Saudi regime after a general amnesty decreed by King Fahd.³⁰ Thereafter, ordinary members of the MVM and the IRO began to be harassed by Iranian authorities.³¹ However, the IRO still had representatives in Tehran and Qom and maintained relations with the Iranians and with Hizbullah al-Hijaz.³²

On July 31, 1987, over 400 people, most of them Iranian pilgrims but also many Saudi policemen, were killed and many more injured at a demonstration that led to a stampede outside the Great Mosque in Mecca during the *Hajj*. Iran and Saudi Arabia blamed each other for the clashes, leading to a severe worsening of Saudi-Iranian relations.³³ Although the incident mainly involved Iranians, some had alleged links to Saudi Shi'a organizations.³⁴ As a result, both countries sought to influence Muslim public opinion abroad and discredit the other party.³⁵ The weak relations of the MVM and the IRO to the new centers of power in the Iranian regime, their refusal to carry out military operations in Saudi Arabia, and the *Hajj* incident in 1987 were the main reasons for the formation and the strengthening of Hizbullah al-Hijaz. Iran wanted to have small, controllable organizations that could be used as pressure tools on the Al Sa'ud but would not endanger Iran's foreign policy objectives.³⁶

Founded in May 1987, Hizbullah al-Hijaz issued one of its first statements one week after the *Hajj* incident, vowing to stand up against the Saudi rulers.³⁷ Among the founders of Hizbullah al-Hijaz were the leaders of Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz, Shaykh

29. Katzman, *The Warriors of Islam*, p. 150f; Keddie and Richard, *Modern Iran*, p. 260; Louer, *Transnational Shiite Politics*, p. 184f, and Baqer Moin, *Khomeini: Life of the Ayatollah* (London: I. B. Tauris, 1999), p. 263f.

30. Ibrahim, The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia, p. 143.

31. Interview by author with a former leading member of the IRO, Damascus, Syria, August 2008.

32. Interview by author with a former representative of the IRO in Qom, Damascus, Syria, August 2008.

33. Marschall, *Iran's Persian Gulf Policy*, p. 52-55. Martin Kramer, *Arab Awakening and Islamic Revival: The Politics of Ideas in the Middle East* (New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction Publishers, 1996), pp. 170-78.

34. J.E. Peterson, *Historical Dictionary of Saudi Arabia* (Metuchen, NJ: Scarecrow Press, 1993), p. 122.

35. This included the publication of propaganda materials about the Mecca event. For pro-Iranian accounts see Muhammad Hadi al-Amini, *Makka* (Tehran: 1988) and The Mission of Imam Khomeini, *Nazra 'ala madhbaha al-haram* [A View on the Bloodbath in the Holy Place] (Markaz al-hajj lildirasat wa al-nashr).

36. Louer, Transnational Shiite Politics, p. 211.

37. This statement, which was published on August 7, 1987 in *al-Safir*, is reproduced in Fahd al-Qahtani, *Majzara makka: qisa al-madhbaha al-sa'udiya lil-hujaj* [*The Mecca Massacre: The Story of the Saudi Bloodbath of the Pilgrims*] (London: Al-safa lil nashr wa al-tawzi'a, 1988). See also Press Communiqué by Hizbullah al-Hijaz refuting statements made by al-Safar to Al Arabiya TV Channel, March 9, 2005, http://www.alhramain.com.

^{28.} Louer, Transnational Shiite Politics: Religious and Political Networks in the Gulf, pp. 183-86 and Ibrahim, The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia, p. 145.

Hashim al-Shakhs, Shaykh 'Abd al-Karim al-Hubayl, and 'Abd al-Jalil al-Maa.³⁸ From the beginning, Hizbullah al-Hijaz had two wings: one for religious and political activities — Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz — and another one for military tasks. Some members of the movement came from Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz, but others were members of the MVM that wanted to use violence against the Saudi regime and preferred the *marja'iyya* of Khomeini.³⁹ Ahmad al-Mughasal, who came to be the head of the military wing of Hizbullah al-Hijaz, was a former member of the MVM and had studied at the *Hawza Imam al-Qa'im* in Tehran.⁴⁰ Furthermore, some Saudi Shi'a students who had studied in the US, who belonged to later generations of members of the MVM, joined Hizbullah al-Hijaz. This led to tensions between Hizbullah al-Hijaz and the IRO, which had hitherto been the only Islamist Saudi Shi'a opposition group.⁴¹ Hizbullah al-Hijaz's long-term political goal was the establishment of an Islamic Republic in the Arabian Peninsula after the Iranian model, and it advocated the overthrow of the Saudi regime through violence.⁴²

ESCALATION, VIOLENCE, AND A GRADUAL IMPROVEMENT IN SAUDI-IRANIAN RELATIONS

After the *Hajj* Incident in 1987, "many supporters of the Islamic Republic among the Shi'a were willing to pursue military means to retaliate against the Saudi regime."⁴³ In August 1987, an explosion occurred at a petroleum facilty in Ra's al-Ju'ayma. Al-though the government claimed that it was an accident, it was later ascribed to Hizbullah al-Hijaz.⁴⁴ In March 1988, the Sadaf petrochemical plant in Jubayl was bombed, an incident for which Hizbullah al-Hijaz claimed responsibility.⁴⁵ A Hizbullah cell with four members from Tarut had carried out the attack. One of them had been an employee at Sadaf, while another, al-Khatim, had fought with Hizbullah in Lebanon and had received military training.⁴⁶ Several bombs also detonated at the Ra's Tanura refinery

38. "The Shiite Question in Saudi Arabia" ('Amman and Brussels: International Crisis Group, 2005), p. 6. The report mentions a certain 'Abdulrahman al-Hubayl, who is probably 'Abd al-Karim al-Hubayl. E-mail correspondence with the author of the report, July 2009.

39. Interview by author with a former leading member of the MVM, Damascus, Syria, August 2008.

40. Interview by author with a former member of Hizbullah al-Hijaz, Beirut, Lebanon, August 2008.

41. Interview by author with a former leading member of the IRO, Damascus, Syria, August 2008.

42. Al-Hasan, "Al-mu'arada fi al-sa'udiya: al-tarja bayna al-hawa al-iqlimi wa al-wataniya aljam'a," p. 47 and Husayn Musa, Al-ahzab wa al-harakat al-islamiya fi al-khalij wa al-jazira al-'arabiya [The Islamic Parties and Movements in the Gulf and the Arabian Peninsula] (n.p. 2004), p. 41.

43. Ibrahim, The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia, p. 142.

44. Marschall, *Iran's Persian Gulf Policy*, p. 38; Peterson, *Historical Dictionary of Saudi Arabia*, p. 122; "Mine Sinks Vessel in a Staging Area for Gulf Shipping," *The New York Times*, August 16, 1987; "8 U.S. Helicopters arrive for mission to sweep the Gulf," *The New York Times*, August 17, 1987, and "Saudi Group tied to Other Attacks," *The New York Times*, March 29, 1997. The IRO's publication argued that the arrests after the attacks proved that it was not an accident. See *Al-Thawra Al-Islamiya*, No. 98, May 1988, pp. 8-13.

45. Al-Thawra Al-Islamiya, No. 98, May 1988, pp. 8-13; "Saudis and Iran: New Assertiveness," *The New York Times*, May 4, 1988, and "Saudi Arabia Beheads 16 Kuwaitis Linked to Pro-Iranian Terrorism," *The New York Times*, September 22, 1989.

46. Their names are Azhar 'Ali al-Hujaj, Khalid 'Abd al-Hamid al-Ulq, 'Ali 'Abdallah Khatim, and Muhammad 'Ali al-Qarus. First four issues of *Risalat al-Haramayn*, 1989-1990. See *Al-Thawra Al-Islamiya*, No. 105, December 1988.

and one allegedly failed to explode in Ra's al-Ju'ayma.⁴⁷ Widespread arrests occurred, and when the security forces confronted three members of Hizbullah al-Hijaz, several Saudi policemen were killed and injured. These three and another member of the cell were later publicly executed.⁴⁸ The execution of the four was enabled by a *fatwa* from the Council of the Assembly of Senior 'Ulama' (*Majlis Hay'a Kibar al-'Ulama'*) allowing the execution of dissidents convicted of "sabotage."⁴⁹ The IRO argued that the bombings were a response to Saudi assistance to Iraq during the Iran-Iraq War and that, while it did not claim responsibility for them, bombings were a natural continuation of the opposition's activities.⁵⁰ In response, Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz issued one of its first public statements, entitled "the execution of four fighters (*mujahidin*) in the Arabian Peninsula" and so did Hizbullah al-Hijaz.⁵¹ In addition, Ayatollah Montazeri condemned the execution while the Iranian Foreign Ministry issued a statement denying any links to the executed.⁵²

In response to this escalation, members of the IRO, leftist groups, and leaders of Hizbullah such as 'Abd al-Karim al-Hubayl and Ja'far al-Mubarak were arrested.⁵³ Four members of Hizbullah al-Hijaz were released in 1990 as part of a royal pardon but at least four other leaders remained in prison until 1993.⁵⁴ Some Shi'a apparently blamed the opposition movements for the crackdown, and this was a reason for the IRO to abandon its revolutionary discourse.⁵⁵

Some members of Hizbullah al-Hijaz wanted to avenge the beheadings and assassinated several Saudi diplomats and agents abroad. It is possible that they were killing security officials that were trying to arrest and extradite them to Saudi Arabia. One report argues that the killings in October 1988 and January 1989 and the attempted killing in December 1988 targeted members of the Saudi Arabian intelligence services, working under diplomatic cover, who had been pursuing a group of about 20 Shi⁴ a for their involvement in the bombings of oil installations in the Eastern Province.⁵⁶

49. Al-Thawra Al-Islamiya, October 1988, No. 103, pp. 18-32. Abir, Saudi Arabia, p. 158.

50. Al-Thawra Al-Islamiya, May 1988, No. 98, pp. 8-13.

51. See http://www.alhramain.com.

52. Al-Thawra Al-Islamiya, November 1988, No. 104, p. 19 and Marschall, Iran's Persian Gulf Policy, p. 38.

53. Ibrahim, *The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia*, p. 142 and *Al-Thawra Al-Islamiya*, No. 103, October 1988, pp. 18-32.

55. Ibrahim, The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia, p. 182.

56. "Saudis Overhaul Secret Service after Terrorist Killings," The Independent, January 14, 1989.

^{47.} Al-Hasan, "Al-mu'arada fi al-sa'udiya: al-tarja bayna al-hawa al-iqlimi wa al-wataniya aljam'a."

^{48.} Mordechai Abir, Saudi Arabia: Government, Society and the Gulf Crisis (London: Routledge, 1993), p. 158; Ibrahim, The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia, p. 142; "The Gulf Shi'ites: Poorer Cousins," Time Magazine, September 24, 1990, and Al-Hasan, "Al-mu'arada fi al-sa'udiya: al-tarja bayna al-hawa al-iqlimi wa al-wataniya al-jam'a." See also statement by Hizbullah al-Hijaz, "Ishtibak majmu'a min hizbullah ma' quwat amn al-nizam" ["Scuffle of a group of Hizbullah with the regime's security forces"], August 5, 1988, http://www.alhramain.com. See the portraits of the "martyrs" in Risalat al-Haramayn, No. 43/44, August/September 1993, http://www.alhramain.com.

^{54.} Four clerics associated with Hizbullah al-Hijaz, 'Abd al-Karim al-Hubayl, Ja'far al-Mubarak, 'Abd al-Latif al-Nasir and 'Abdallah al-Nimr remained in prison until 1993. See *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 32, 1992. Abdullah al-Nimr from al-Ahsa was arrested in 1988 after his return from abroad. See *Arabia Monitor*, No. 9, October 1992, p. 8.

Two groups, the Soldiers of Justice (*Jund al-Haqq*) and the Holy War Organization in the Hijaz, claimed responsibility from Beirut for an assassination in Bangkok in January 1989. The Holy War Organization in the Hijaz claimed that the killing was revenge for the execution of four of its members in Saudi Arabia,⁵⁷ and *Risalat al-Haramayn* reported that an October 1988 killing in Ankara was also in retaliation for the executions in Saudi Arabia.⁵⁸ Some sources assert that this was a new front organization made up of Lebanese and Saudi Shi'ites with links to Palestinian groups and factions inside Iran that were opposed to an Iranian *rapprochement* with Saudi Arabia.⁵⁹ These two groups, probably related to the military wing of Hizbullah al-Hijaz, claimed responsibility — or were blamed — for the assassination of a Saudi diplomats in Ankara in October 1988 and in 1989, of wounding a Saudi diplomat in Karachi in December 1988 in addition to several bomb attacks in Riyadh in 1985 and in 1989.⁶⁰

In September 1989, 16 Kuwaiti Shi'ites were beheaded for smuggling explosives and placing them in the vicinity of Mecca's Grand Mosque in July 1989. They were members of the group Hizbullah al-Kuwayt but were all Shi'a of Iranian or Saudi origin.⁶¹ Indeed, the family links between Shi'a from al-Ahsa and Saudi Shi'a emigrants to Kuwait are usually strong and continue to play a role in the development of Hizbullah networks in the Gulf.⁶² Some Shi'a from al-Ahsa were also arrested⁶³ and members of Hizbullah al-Kuwayt and Hizbullah al-Hijaz jointly announced vengeance at a press conference in Beirut.⁶⁴ In November 1989, the Holy War Organization claimed responsibility for the assassination of a Saudi diplomat in Beirut in revenge for the beheading of the 16 Kuwaitis and the four Saudis.⁶⁵

From the late 1980s onwards, several members of Hizbullah al-Hijaz travelled to Iran and Lebanon, where they likely received military training. They used Sayyida Zaynab in Syria as a hub for their travels to Saudi Arabia and for the recruitment of new

59. "Pro-Iranian Terror Groups targeting Saudi Envoys," *The New York Times*, January 8, 1989 and "Saudis overhaul secret service after terrorist killings." It is unclear if this group is related to the Holy War Organization (*Munadhama al-Jihad al-Islami*), which had claimed responsibility for kidnappings and killings, mainly in Lebanon, since the early 1980s. See Robert Fisk, *Pity the Nation: The Abduction of Lebanon* (New York: Nation Books, 2002) and Louer, *Transnational Shiite Politics*, p. 175.

60. Joshua Teitelbaum, "Saudi Arabia's Shi'i Opposition: Background and Analysis," *Policy Watch*, No. 225 (1996), p. 1; "Saudi Group tied to Other Attacks," *The New York Times*, March 29, 1997; Abir, *Saudi Arabia*, p. 158f; Centre de recherche sur les Menaces Criminelles Contemporaines, *Atlas Mondial de l'Activisme [World Alas of Activism]* (1990), p. 35f; *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 0, 1989; No. 5, 1990, and Peterson, *Historical Dictionary of Saudi Arabia*, p. 122.

61. "Saudi Arabia Beheads 16 Kuwaitis Linked to Pro-Iranian Terrorism," *The New York Times*, September 22, 1989.

62. Interview with 'Ali al-Ahmad, Washington, DC, November 2009.

63. See statement by Hizbullah al-Hijaz, "*Bi munasiba al-i'tiqalat fi al-mintaqa al-sharqiya*" ["On the Occasion of the Arrests in the Eastern Province"], July 10, 1989, http://www.alhramain.com.

64. Centre de recherche sur les Menaces Criminelles Contemporaines, *Atlas Mondial de l'Activisme* (1990), p. 36. See also the press communiqués by both organizations in *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 0, 1989.

65. Centre de recherche sur les Menaces Criminelles Contemporaines, *Atlas Mondial de l'Activisme* (1990), p. 36; *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 1, 1989, and "U.S. Links Teheran to Terror Squads," *The New York Times*, November 12, 1989.

^{57. &}quot;Pro-Iranian Terror Groups targeting Saudi Envoys," The New York Times, January 8, 1989.

^{58.} Risalat al-Haramayn, No. 0, 1989.

members, who visited the shrine of Sayyida Zaynab on pilgrimage.⁶⁶ Some Saudi Shi'a also fought with Lebanese Hizbullah against Israel in southern Lebanon.⁶⁷

IDEOLOGY AND PROPAGANDA: RISALAT AL-HARAMAYN

Saudi-Iranian relations gradually improved after the end of the Iran-Iraq War in August 1988, the death of Khomeini in June 1989, and the Iraqi invasion of Kuwait in August 1990.⁶⁸ Iran had, however, an interest in continuing to promote anti-Saudi propaganda and establishing a hegemonic claim over Mecca and Medina as well as portraying itself as the patron of Saudi Shi'a.⁶⁹ This caused Hizbullah al-Hijaz to focus more on political and propaganda activities, such as the publication of a journal, Risalat al-Haramayn (The Letter of the Two Holy Places [Mecca and Medina]), at the expense of assassinations and attacks.⁷⁰ It was published by the al-Haramayn Islamic Information Center and Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz from 1989 to 1995 in Beirut, although from 1991 it also had an office in London.⁷¹ The outreach of the journal was supposed to be the whole *umma*. It focused on the legacy of Ayatollah Khomeini,⁷² and published statements by Hizbullah al-Hijaz and Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz. It was mainly written by a new group of non-clerical activists referred to as the *effendiyya* in Shi'a circles.⁷³ Many of the activists behind Risalat al-Haramayn had been educated by the MVM in Kuwait and then in Tehran. Members of Iraqi and Lebanese Hizbullah also wrote in the journal.74

Anti-Saudi propaganda, the creation of a martyrdom mythology, and the links to other movements were some of the main focuses in the journal. The first martyrs

74. Interview by author with a former member of Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz, Saudi Arabia, November 2008 and interview by author with a former leading member of the IRO, Switzerland, December 2008.

^{66.} Interview with a former member of Hizbullah al-Hijaz, Beirut, Lebanon, August 2008; "Indictment against Saudi Hizbullah Members/Khobar Bombings," (United States District Court Eastern District of Virginia, Alexandria Division June 2001), and Jones, "Embattled in Arabia: Shi'is and the Politics of Confrontation in Saudi Arabia," p. 20.

^{67.} For the portrait of the "martyr" 'Abd al-Latif al-Qatan, who died in July 1991, see *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 23, 1991 and No. 43/44 (August/September 1993).

^{68.} Shahram Chubin and Charles Tripp, *Iran-Saudi Arabia Relations and Regional Order: Iran and Saudi Arabia in the Balance of Power in the Gulf* (London: International Institute for Strategic Studies, 1996), p. 18; Henner Fürtig, *Iran's Rivalry with Saudi Arabia between the Gulf Wars* (Reading: Ithaca Press 2002), pp. 93-139, and Christin Marschall, *Iran's Persian Gulf Policy: From Khomeini to Khatami* (London: Routledge Curzon, 2003), p. 100f.

^{69.} Saleh al-Mani', "The Ideological Dimension in Saudi-Iranian Relations," in Jamal S. al-Suwaida, ed., *Iran and the Gulf: A Search for Stability* (Abu Dhabi: The Emirates Center for Strategic Studies and Research, 1996) and Chubin and Tripp, *Iran-Saudi Arabia Relations and Regional Order*, pp. 48-65.

^{70.} RAND, "Saudi-Iranian Relations since the Fall of Saddam: Rivalry, Cooperation, and Implications for U.S. Policy," 2009, p. 19 and Al-Hasan, "Al-mu 'arada fi al-sa 'udiya: al-tarja bayna al-hawa al-iqlimi wa al-wataniya al-jam'a."

^{71.} *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 26, 1991. The al-Haramayn Islamic Information Centre was founded in 1988 and established a website in the 1990s: http://www.alhramain.com.

^{72.} It specifically focused on Khomeini's theory of jihad. *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 0, 1989 and No. 6/7, 1990.

^{73.} Louer, Transnational Shiite Politics, pp. 275-85.

of Hizbullah al-Hijaz were the four "*mujahidin*" that were executed in 1988. As three of the four and some of the Saudis who fought on the Iranian side in the Iraq-Iran War were from the village of al-Rabia'iya on Tarut Island, this village was frequently described in the journal as the archetypical revolutionary village.⁷⁵ The four also entered the martyrdom discourse of the IRO, and certain contemporary oppositional publications and websites still remember them as the "four martyrs."⁷⁶ The publication also tried to promote the legacy of Shi'a clerics in Saudi Arabia, something which Hashim al-Shakhs continued in his four-volume work on the Shi'a clerics from al-Ahsa.⁷⁷

In autumn 1989, members from the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq (SCIRI) and Lebanese Hizbullah gave speeches praising the four martyrs in Sayyida Zaynab outside of Damascus while Sayyid Hasan Nasrallah delivered a similar speech in Qom. In Baalbek, one member of Tajamu', Muhammad al-Mubarak, denounced the Saudi regime in the presence of a representative of the Iranian Embassy in Damascus.⁷⁸ The journal also reported meetings between delegations of Tajamu' with Lebanese Hizbullah⁷⁹ and Khamene'i.⁸⁰ This made clear that Hizbullah al-Hijaz was very well connected to and supported by Iran and Lebanese Hizbullah, among others.

A cleric of Hizbullah al-Hijaz argued that there is no difference between the Hizbullah groups "in Hijaz, Kuwait, Lebanon or any other place."⁸¹

In addition, the organization accepted Sayyid 'Ali Khamene'i as Khomeini's successor, and the clerics began to assume a leading role in Hizbullah al-Hijaz, following Khomeini's doctrine of *velayet-e faqih*. Furthermore, the journal stated that "there is no doubt that our links with the Islamic Republic are very strong, because it is a base for all the liberators and revolutionaries in the world."⁸²

The discourse of the movement became increasingly anti-American from 1990 onwards. Hizbullah al-Hijaz and Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz both declared in 1990 that the deployment of US troops to Saudi Arabia made jihad against the unbelievers a duty of Muslims.⁸³ This discourse was, however, not unique to Shi'a Islamists; the deployment of US troops to Saudi Arabia was one of the main reasons for the rise of the Sunni Islamist opposition.⁸⁴ To a certain extent, the discourse in *Risalat al-Haramayn* shifted more towards human rights and freedom of speech, although the IRO's switch towards

^{75.} See *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 5 and No. 9, 1990. One of the founders of the movement, 'Abd al-Karim al-Hubayl, comes from the same village. *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 18, 1991, p. 27.

^{76.} Ahmad al-'Ali, Sha'b al-qatif fi al-qarn al-hadi al-'ashrin: dirasa tahliliyya li-hadir wa mustaqbal al-mujtam'a al-islami al-shi'i fi al-alfiyya al-thalitha [The People of Qatif in the 21st Century: An Analytical Study of the Present and the Future of the Shi'a Islamic Society in the Third Millenium] (n.p.: Dar al-Arab, 2007); Al-Thawra al-Islamiyya, No. 105, December 1988, and the website "Qatif Martyrs," http://www.shaheedsh.com.

^{77.} Al-Shakhs, A'lam hajar min al-madiyin wa al-mu'asirin.

^{78.} Risalat al-Haramayn, No. 0, 1989.

^{79.} Risalat al-Haramayn, No. 26, 1991.

^{80.} Risalat al-Haramayn, No. 34, 1992.

^{81.} Interview with an unnamed cleric of Hizbullah al-Hijaz in Risalat al-Haramayn, No. 0, 1989.

^{82.} Interview with an unnamed cleric of Hizbullah al-Hijaz in Risalat al-Haramayn, No. 0, 1989.

^{83.} Risalat al-Haramayn, No. 11, 1990; No. 12, 1990; No. 13, 1990; No. 15, 1991; and No. 17, 1991.

^{84.} Teitelbaum, Holier Than Thou, pp. 25-47.

a discourse of democratization was much more pronounced.85

"THE REGIME SWALLOWS THE OPPOSITION:" HIZBULLAH AL-HI-JAZ PUBLICLY OPPOSES THE AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE IRO AND THE SAUDI LEADERSHIP IN 1993

In autumn 1993, the Saudi regime and some leaders of the IRO reached an agreement to abandon the latter's political activities in return for a general amnesty. On the regime's side, the main reasons for this agreement were the regional crises which occured after the invasion of Kuwait and reports about a possible alliance of Sunni and Shi'a Islamists. The IRO negotiated in the name of all Saudi Shi'a opposition groups, including Hizbullah al-Hijaz and the leftists that were active in Syria and Iraq.⁸⁶ Some argue that the negotiations were also intended to isolate Hizbullah al-Hijaz and that they were not asked to take part in the negotiations.⁸⁷ They were informed about the negotiations by the IRO, but Hizbullah al-Hijaz argued that it would only negotiate if there were an end to sectarian discrimination and real gains for the Shi'a. Although some in the IRO had voiced similar demands,⁸⁸ al-Safar and other leaders of the IRO agreed that these things could not be done immediately by the government.⁸⁹ Hizbullah al-Hijaz argued that the opposition would lose its strength if it ceased its publications and returned to Saudi Arabia, where it would be under tight supervision by the security services.⁹⁰ The movement stated that the negotiations were intended to play out the Shi'a opposition against the Salafis. In addition, Hizbullah al-Hijaz only would change its strategy if the Shi'a were to be recognized as an official sect by the government.⁹¹ It vowed to continue on the path of jihad and revolution and invoked the example of the four martyrs of 1988.92 A reason for this official opposition was the dissatisfaction of the Iranian regime with the negotiations.93

87. Email correspondence with Jaafar al-Shayeb, 2009 and Nakash, Reaching for Power, p. 131.

89. Interview by author with a former leading member of the IRO, Switzerland, December 2008.

^{85.} See for example *Risalat al-Haramayn*, No. 40 and No. 41, 1993. For the discursive shift of the IRO, see Mamoun Fandy, *Saudi Arabia and the Politics of Dissent* (Basingstoke, UK: Macmillan, 1999), pp. 195-228; Ibrahim, *The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia*, and Madawi Rasheed, "The Shia of Saudi Arabia: A Minority in Search of Cultural Authenticity," *British Journal of Middle Eastern Studies*, Vol. 25, No. 1 (1998), pp. 121-38.

^{86.} Several interviews by author with former leading members of the IRO, Saudi Arabia, Syria, London, 2008; 'Abd al-Nabi al-'Akri, *Al-tanzimat al-yasariyya fi al-jazira wa al-khalij al- 'arabi [The Leftist Organizations in the Peninsula and the Arabian Gulf]* (Beirut: Dar al-kunuz al-adabiya, 2003), p. 56; Fuller and Francke, *The Arab Shi 'a*, pp. 189-91, and Ibrahim, *The Shi 'is of Saudi Arabia*, pp. 178-208.

^{88.} For a critique of the agreement by a former Saudi member of the Bahraini wing of the MVM, *al-Jabha al-Islamiyya li Tahrir al-Bahrayn* (Islamic Front for the Liberation of Bahrain), see al-La-bad, *Al-inqilab: bai' al-wahm 'ala al-dhat*, pp. 371-91.

^{90.} Riad Najib al-Rayis, *Riyah al-sumum: al-sa'udiya wa du'ul al-jazira b'ad harb al-khalij* 1991-1994 [Poisonous Winds: Saudi Arabia and the Peninsula States after the Gulf War 1991-1994] (London-Beirut-Cyprus: Riad el-Rayyes Books, 1994), p. 212.

^{91.} Risalat al-Haramayn, No. 45, October 1993.

^{92.} Haytham al-Safwani, "Muqadimmat al-'afu al-sa'udi wa mu'tiatihi" ["The Beginnings of the Saudi Amnesty and its Facts"], al-Nasr, No. 35, pp. 53-56.

^{93.} Interview by author with Hamza al-Hasan, London, April 2008.

Eventually, the agreement included the release of all Saudi Shi'a political prisoners, many of whom were members of Hizbullah al-Hijaz, and thus most members of Hizbullah al-Hijaz and Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz returned to Saudi Arabia.⁹⁴ They suspended the publication of *Risalat al-Haramayn* in 1995 but — unlike the suspension of the IRO's publication *al-Jazira al-'Arabiyya* — this was not a condition of the agreement as the government thought its impact was limited.⁹⁵ Iran apparently tried to persuade the members of Hizbullah al-Hijaz that it had played a role in the release of their prisoners, and that it was a result of the *rapprochement* between Iran and Saudi Arabia.⁹⁶ In the following years, the Hizbullah trend gained in prominence amongst those former activists and ordinary Shi'a that were dissatisfied with the agreement or had opposed it from the beginning.⁹⁷

After their return to Saudi Arabia in 1993 and 1994, many members focused on religious and social activities. The clerics became imams in their local mosques and started teaching in the *Hawza* in Mubarraz or Qatif. Ja'far al-Mubarak was released from prison in the summer of 1993 but was subject to intense surveillance and was not allowed to perform Friday prayers. This was used as an example in the movement literature that the opposition should not trust the Saudi regime.⁹⁸ He returned to a lead-ership role in Hizbullah al-Hijaz and eventually became an imam in Safwa.⁹⁹ Hashim al-Shakhs also became imam in a local mosque in his native village of al-Qarah, and like other clerics of Hizbullah al-Hijaz, started to work as a local representative of Aya-tollah Khamene'i, gaining an income from the religious *khums* tax.¹⁰⁰

THE KHOBAR BOMBINGS: ACCUSATIONS, ARRESTS, AND THE DIS-APPEARANCE OF HIZBULLAH AL-HIJAZ

On June 25, 1996, a tanker truck filled with several tons of TNT exploded near the Khobar Towers housing compound for the US Air Force in Dhahran, killing 19 US soldiers and injuring hundreds of others. Shortly afterwards, the Saudi government started to blame Hizbullah al-Hijaz for the attack and arrested hundreds of Islamists, both Sunni and Shi'i.¹⁰¹ Nearly everyone who was loosely affiliated with Hizbullah al-Hijaz was arrested in the crackdown. The prisoners included its main religious and political leaders such as Hashim al-Shakhs, Ja'far al-Mubarak, 'Abd al-Karim al-Hubayl, and

^{94.} Ibrahim, The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia, p. 196.

^{95.} Interview by author with a former Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz member, Saudi Arabia, November 2008 and interview by author with a former leading member of the IRO, Damascus, Syria, August 2008.

^{96.} Ibrahim, The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia, p. 197.

^{97. &}quot;Saudis Crack Down on an Obscure Shiite Militant Group," *The New York Times*, October 31, 1996.

^{98.} Risalat al-Haramayn, No. 45, October 1993.

^{99. &}quot;Saudis Crack Down on an Obscure Shiite Militant Group."

^{100.} Interview by author with a former Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz member, Saudi Arabia, November 2008.

^{101.} Jones, "Embattled in Arabia: Shi'is and the Politics of Confrontation in Saudi Arabia," p. 20; "Saudis hold 40 Suspects in Dhahran Bombing," *The Guardian*, November 2, 1996, and "Saudis give FBI evidence of Iran bomb attack links," *The Times*, December 12, 1996.

Husayn al-Radi.¹⁰² Many were tortured and remained imprisoned for years. Sympathizers with the movement were arrested for the possession of books by Khomeini or Fadlallah or because they had attended mosques where Hizbullah clerics preached.¹⁰³ Although several reports of the investigation were published,¹⁰⁴ there were tensions between Saudi and American investigators.¹⁰⁵ Some claim that strong evidence for Iranian involvement would have been used as a pretext for war against Iran, something the Saudis did not want. This would have destabilized the whole region and probably involved the redeployment of more American troops to Saudi Arabia. It took several years before the US Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) was granted access to the suspects and almost five years until they were indicted in the US.¹⁰⁶ The accused included Ahmad al-Mughasal, the alleged head of the military wing of Saudi Hizbullah, Hani al-Sayigh, and 'Abd al-Karim al-Nasir, whom the indictment described as the leader of Saudi Hizbullah.¹⁰⁷ Especially after September 11, 2001, the theory that al-Qa'ida was involved in or responsible for the attack gained in prominence.¹⁰⁸ Although Usama bin Ladin has repeatedly applauded the Khobar attacks, he did not take responsibility for them, and Thomas Hegghammer states that al-Qa'ida did not have the technical skills at the time to carry out such a large-scale attack. He also dismisses the idea of cooperation between al-Qa'ida and Iran.¹⁰⁹

In June 2002, a Saudi official said that a number of Saudis arrested after the Khobar bombings had been convicted¹¹⁰ and that nine Shi'a blamed for involvement

102. Statement by Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz, "I'tiqalat rijal al-din fi al-hijaz" ["Arrests of Men of Religion in the Hijaz"], September 2, 1996, <u>http://www.alhramain.com</u>. The list includes names of 24 clerics that were arrested after the Khobar bombings. They mainly come from al-Ahsa, Safwa, Tarut, Dammam, and certain areas of Qatif.

103. Interview by author with a former detainee, Saudi Arabia, October 2008.

104. "Independent Review of the Khobar Towers Bombing" (Washington, DC: US Air Force, 1996); "Report to the President and Congress on the Protection of U.S. Forces Deployed Abroad" (Washington, DC: US Department of Defense, 1996), and "The Khobar Towers Bombing Incident" (Washington, DC: House National Security Committee, 1996).

105. Anthony H. Cordesman, "Islamic Extremism in Saudi Arabia and the Attack on Al Khobar" (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2001) and Gareth Porter, "Khobar Towers Investigated: How a Saudi Deception Protected Osama Bin Laden," *Inter Press Service News Agency*, June 24, 2009.

106. Richard A. Clarke, Against All Enemies: Inside America's War on Terror (New York: Free Press, 2004), p. 118.

107. "Indictment against Saudi Hizbullah Members/Khobar Bombings."

108. Porter, "Khobar Towers Investigated: How a Saudi Deception Protected Osama Bin Laden," and "Perry: U.S. eyed Iran attack after bombing," UPI, June 6, 2007. Both Sunni and Shi'a opposition figures such as Sa'd al-Faqih and and Hamza al-Hasan advocate this theory. Faqih is cited in A. Gresh, "The Unsolved Mystery of a Saudi Bomb Attack," *Le Monde Diplomatique* (September 1997) and Hamza al-Hasan, "*Mu'ataqalu tafjir al-khubar: intahat al-riwaya al-sa'udiya*" ["The Khobar Bombing Prisoners: The Saudi Narrative Finished"], June 23, 2009, <u>http://www.moltaqaa.com</u>. Porter argues that evidence leading to Bin Ladin and al-Qa'ida's involvement was not taken seriously and that this was part of a strategy by the Saudi regime to protect al-Qa'ida and blame the attack on Saudi Shi'ites and Iran. See Porter, "Khobar Towers Investigated: How a Saudi Deception Protected Osama Bin Laden."

109. Thomas Hegghammer, "Deconstructing the Myth About Al-Qa'ida and Khobar," CTC Sentinel, Vol. 1, No. 3 (2008), p. 22.

110. "Saudi Militants are Sentenced in '96 Bombing," *The New York Times*, June 2, 2002 and "Convicted Khobar Bombers are All Saudis," *Arab News*, June 14, 2002.

in the preparation and the execution of the bombings remained imprisoned in Saudi Arabia.¹¹¹

As a response to the indictment and the trials, al-Haramayn Islamic Information Center published a long report on the Khobar Bombings in June 2002. It attempts to prove that the investigations were flawed and implies that Hizbullah al-Hijaz was not responsible. In addition, it claims that blaming Saudi Shi'a and Iran was part of the American and "Zionist" agenda.¹¹² The report implies that statements by Hizbullah al-Khalij, or "Saudi Hizbullah," claiming responsibility for the attack, which appeared in Western and Arab media, are forgeries.¹¹³ The report states that although Iran and Lebanese Hizbullah had expanded to the Gulf countries, an organization called Hizbullah al-Khalij is not known.¹¹⁴ It adds that two other organizations also claimed responsibility for the bombing,¹¹⁵ while reproducing statements by Iran,¹¹⁶ Lebanese Hizbullah,¹¹⁷ and Hizbullah al-Hijaz rejecting any involvement in the attack. According to the report, the absence of Ja'far al-Shuwaykhat from the indictment is another major flaw. Al-Shuwaykhat was a student in the Hawza in Qom and was arrested in 1988 upon his return to Saudi Arabia. After six years in prison, he was released and went to Syria.¹¹⁸ A biography of the "martyr" al-Shuwaykhat posted on a homepage associated with the Hizbullah networks claims that he was involved in a number of military operations, that his main enemy was the Americans, and that he rejoined his former group in Syria after being released from prison.¹¹⁹ After the Khobar bombings, he was arrested by Syrian intelligence, apparently on the request of the Saudi government, but died in a Syrian prison only days later.¹²⁰ Several interviewees pointed out that he could have provided vital information and that his sudden death and the absence of his name in the

111. They include Fadil al-'Alawi, who was arrested in March 1996 at the Saudi-Jordanian border with explosives in his car, as well as 'Ali al-Marhun, Mustafa al-Mu'allim, and Salih al-Ramadan, all arrested in April 1996. The others are Mustafa al-Qasab, 'Abdallah al-Jarash, Husayn al-Mughis, Hani al-Sayigh, and 'Abd al-Karim al-Nimr, who was arrested in 1999. Human Rights Watch, "Precarious Justice: Arbitrary Detention and Unfair Trials in the Deficient Criminal Justice System of Saudi Arabia" (2008), pp. 125-28. Shi'a activists have established a website for these prisoners: http://www.mansioon.info.

112. "Infijar al-khubar: dirasa tawthiqiya mufasala li tafjir mabna sakan al-quwat al-jawiya alamrikiya fi madina al-khubar wa al-ladhi waqa'a bi tarikh 25/6/1996" ["The Khobar Bombing: A Detailed Documentary Study of the Explosion of the Residence Building of the American Air Forces in the City al-Khobar that Took Place on 25/6/1996"] (Markaz al-haramayn li'l-i'alam al-islami [Al-Haramayn Islamic Information Center], 2002), pp. 84-86.

113. Hizbullah al-Hijaz had earlier claimed that it did not send the statement that was published by AP under its name. See statement by Hizbullah al-Hijaz: "*Rada al-hizb 'ala wakala AP wa i'alam al-nizam*" ["The Party Refutes the AP News Agency and the Regime's Media"], November 15, 1996, http://www.alhramain.com.

114. "Infijar al-Khubar," p. 71.

115. These are the *Kata'ib al-Shahid 'Abdallah al-Khadhifi* [Units of the Martyr 'Abdallah al-Khadhifi] and *al-Haraka al-Islamiyya min Ajl al-Taghayyur* [Islamic Movement for Change.] "*Infijar Al-Khubar*," pp. 31-33. See also Teitelbaum, *Holier Than Thou: Saudi Arabia's Islamic Opposition*, p. 85.

116. "Infijar al-Khubar," p. 75.

117. "Infijar al-Khubar," p. 89.

118. "Intifijar al-Khubar," pp. 67-70.

119. Biography of "*al-Shahid Ja*'far al-Shuwaykhat." See "Shuhada' al-Hijaz," <u>http://www.alwe-</u>layah.net.

120. Faris bin Hazam, "Hizbullah al-Hijaz," http://www.alarabiya.net/views/2005/12/06/19235.html.

indictment were suspicious.121

The report sees the American troops as occupiers and implies that the authors see American troops as a legitimate target. It urges the Americans to think about the reasons for the bombings, namely their occupation of Muslim lands and their arrogance towards other people.¹²² In a statement released in late 1996, Hizbullah al-Hijaz rejects any responsibility for the bombings but calls the US the "biggest satan."¹²³ A statement published after the US indictment in 2001 argues that "although we refute this indictment as a whole and in detail, we will continue on the path of Jihad until the expulsion of all occupiers from the land of the Arabian Peninsula."¹²⁴

Hizbullah al-Hijaz's ideology would, therefore, have permitted an attack on American soldiers in Saudi Arabia. In addition, members of Saudi Hizbullah wanted to continue an armed struggle against the Saudi regime as well as against its main backer, the US. They also may have wanted to demonstrate their strength and disapproval of the 1993 accord, hoping that the repression after an attack on a US target would be less harsh than after attacking the Saudi government directly.¹²⁵ However, the Khobar bombings were much more sophisticated than earlier operations by the group. It is also puzzling why the group should, after an absence of attacks for over six years, return to violence as a political tool. Given the close relations with Lebanese Hizbullah, it seems plausible that, if Hizbullah al-Hijaz was behind the attack, it would have needed Lebanese technical assistance. The connection to Iran is impossible to assess through an analysis of open source material, but a faction inside Iran opposed to the Saudi-Iranian *rapprochement* could have masterminded the attack. It is also possible that the military wing of Hizbullah al-Hijaz acted with Iranian or Lebanese support but without the knowledge of the clerics of Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz.

AFTER THE KHOBAR BOMBINGS: ONLINE PROPAGANDA, SOCIAL ACTIVISM, AND CLERICAL AUTHORITY

The virtual disappearance of Hizbullah al-Hijaz as an organization after 1996 is due to the arrest of most of its members and a general Saudi-Iranian *rapprochement* leading to a security agreement in 2001. After the Khobar bombings, Saudi Arabia and Iran agreed that while Saudi Arabia would not permit the US to launch attacks on Iran from the Kingdom, Iran would stop supporting Saudi Shi'a opposition activists.¹²⁶

121. Interviews by author with Saudi Shi'a, Saudi Arabia and Syria, 2008. For more on al-Shuwaykhat, see Ed Blanche, "Security and Stability in the Middle East — the Al-Khobar Factor," *Jane's Intelligence Review* (June 2001).

123. "Rada al-hizb 'ala wakala AP wa i'alam al-nizam."

124. See statement of Hizbullah al-Hijaz: "Bayan i'lami raddan 'ala al-itihamat al-amrikiya bi khusus infijar al-khubar" ["Press Statement Refuting the American Accusations with Regards to the Khobar Bombing"], June 23, 2001, http://www.alhramain.com.

125. Hegghammer, "Deconstructing the Myth About Al-Qa'ida and Khobar," p. 22.

126. RAND, "Saudi-Iranian Relations since the Fall of Saddam: Rivalry, Cooperation, and Implications for U.S. Policy," p. 20f; Teitelbaum, *Holier Than Thou: Saudi Arabia's Islamic Opposition*, p. 94; Majid 'Alawi, "*Al-ittifaqiya al-amniya bayna al-sa'udiya wa iran*" ["The Security Agreement between Saudi Arabia and Iran"], *Al-Sharq Al-Awsat*, April 30, 2001, and 'Abd al-Hamid Quds, "*Al-[Continued on next page]*

^{122. &}quot;Infijar al-Khubar," pp. 100-3.

Although several of those accused in the indictment are believed to be in Iran, the agreement did not include the extradition of fugitives.¹²⁷ On his historic visit to Saudi Arabia in 1998, 'Ali Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani planned to call for the release of the Shi'a arrested after the Khobar bombings.¹²⁸ It is not clear whether this influenced the gradual release of many high- and middle-ranking members of Hizbullah al-Hijaz. Thereafter, they refrained from openly political activities and renounced violence as a political tool.¹²⁹

They focused more on social and religious activities such as the organization of marriages, pilgrimages to Mecca, and public festivities during Muharam and the birthdays of the Imams.¹³⁰ Young Qatifis point out that former movement members are active in schools and other gathering places for the youth.¹³¹ Its current leaders include Shaykh Hashim al-Hubayl, Sayyid Kamal al-Sada, and Shaykh Hasan al-Nimr, who hosts a *diwaniyya* in Dammam.¹³² Due to the improvement of Saudi-Iranian relations, the religious activities of the pro-Iranian clerics are increasingly tolerated. There continue to be roughly 200 Saudi students in Qom, although the majority of them do not follow Khamene'i, but rather follow Ayatollah 'Ali al-Sistani.133 The religious connection to Iran, however, does not imply membership in the political organization Hizbullah al-Hijaz. Until 2008, Dr. 'Abd al-Hadi al-Fadli was considered the main representative of Ayatollah Khamene'i in Saudi Arabia. Originating from al-Hasa, Al-Fadli had been one of the founding members of the Dawa Party in Iraq. He later became the head of the Arabic language department at King 'Abd al-'Aziz University in Jeddah and a follower of Ayatollah Khomeini. He is a mujtahid and a prolific writer and some consider him to have been a candidate for a local marja'iyya.¹³⁴

Some former leaders of Hizbullah al-Hijaz such as 'Abd al-Karim al-Hubayl have started a gradual *rapprochement* with the government, emulating the IRO. Hasan al-Nimr encouraged some supporters of Hizbullah al-Hijaz to stand in the municipal elections of 2004/5, although they failed to win a seat.¹³⁵ Other former leaders of the Hizbullah trend, such as Husayn al-Radi, have participated in the National Dialogue.¹³⁶ Contrary to the IRO, the Hizbullah trend always has emphasized the role of the clergy

[Continued from previous page]

sa'udiyya kharaqat al-khutut al-humr: 'alaqa mutawatira qadima bayna al-sa'udiyya wa iran" ["Saudi Arabia Crossed the Red Lines: Coming Strained Relations between Saudi Arabia and Iran"], al-Hijaz, No. 81, July 15, 2009, p. 12f.

127. Blanche, "Security and Stability in the Middle East — the Al-Khobar Factor."

128. Associated Press, "Iran to ask Saudi to free Shiites jailed since 1996 bombing," February 28, 1998.

129. Hasan al-Mustafa, "Khalaya iran al-na'ima" ["Iran's Sleeping Cells"], Al-Waqt, April 4, 2007.

130. Interview by author with a former Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz member, Saudi Arabia, November 2008.

131. Interview by author with Saudi Shi'a, Saudi Arabia, November 2008.

132. Ibrahim, *The Shi'is of Saudi Arabia*, p. 217; RAND, "Saudi-Iranian Relations since the Fall of Saddam," p. 31f, and "The Shiite Question in Saudi Arabia," p. 10.

133. Interview by author with a Saudi Shi'a cleric, London, 2008.

134. Interview by author with Ghanim al-Jawad, London, July 2009. See also, Jabar, *The Shi'ite Movement in Iraq*, pp. 96, 112f and Wiley, *The Islamic Movement of Iraqi Shi'as*, pp. 157-59.

135. Leo Kwarten, "Why the Saudi Shiites Won't Rise up Easily," Conflicts Forum Monograph, 2009, p. 10.

136. See http://www.alradhy.com.

and lacks a mass following. On the other hand, some of the highest ranking Saudi Shi'a scholars such as 'Abd al-Hadi al-Fadli and Hashim al-Shakhs — both considered to be *mujtahids* — are leaders of the Hizbullah trend. When the system of the Shi'a courts in the Eastern Province was reorganized in 2005, a former supporter of Hizbullah al-Hijaz, Ghalib al-Hamad, was briefly appointed as the Shi'i judge of Qatif.¹³⁷ This shows that the Saudi regime thought it was useful to co-opt certain members of Hizbullah al-Hijaz with public posts and to allow its religious activities, including the collection of *khums* money for Khamene'i. The "al-Fajr cultural website" serves as a platform for their moderated discourse and the propagation of the *marja'iyya* of Khamene'i. It publishes the Friday prayers of Hashim al-Shakhs and others, provides guidance on religious matters and, since early 2008, publishes a journal dedicated to the spirit of Imam Husayn and Imam Khomeini.¹³⁸

The confrontational discourse of Hizbullah al-Hijaz is only present on the website of al-Haramayn Islamic Information Center.¹³⁹ It seems that those people responsible for this website are outside of Saudi Arabia and that they no longer form one group with those former leaders that returned to Saudi Arabia. The Center, however, continues to issue statements by, amongst others, Hizbullah al-Hijaz, Tajamu' 'Ulama' al-Hijaz, and the "Committee for the Defense of Human Rights in the Arabian Peninsula," while also digitizing Saudi Shi'a opposition publications such as *Risalat al-Haramayn*.

Recent Hizbullah al-Hijaz statements dealt with Saudi Arabia's condemnation of Lebanese Hizbullah's activites in 2006¹⁴⁰ or the assassination of 'Imad Mughniyya, the military leader of Lebanese Hizbullah.¹⁴¹ Some supporters of Hizbullah al-Hijaz started to express themselves through support for Lebanese Hizbullah. In July and August 2006, several demonstrations in support of Lebanese Hizbullah occurred in Qatif and surrounding areas and security forces arrested dozens.¹⁴² However, the demonstrations did not only involve supporters of Hizbullah but also other political groupings.¹⁴³

But the group also comments on domestic Saudi matters. In 2005, Hasan al-Safar implied in an interview that Hizbullah al-Hijaz had been part of the 1993 agreement and that it had abandoned its revolutionary discourse and organizational activities thereaf-

^{137.} See <u>http://www.rasid.com</u> and Louer, *Transnational Shiite Politics: Religious and Political Networks in the Gulf*, p. 249. Al-Hamad is a cleric from the island of Tarut, where he is now Friday prayer leader.

^{138.} See http://www.fajrweb.net. Another example is http://www.walfajr.net.

^{139.} The website was, at some point, registered to an address in Beirut. See Joshua Teitelbaum, "Dueling For Da'wa: State Vs. Society on the Saudi Internet," *The Middle East Journal*, Vol. 56, No. 2 (2002), p. 227.

^{140.} See for example, "Bayan hizbullah al-hijaz ithra al-malahim al-batuliya fi lubnan wa tasrih bani sa'ud al-khiyani" ["Statement of Hizbullah al-Hijaz after the Heroic Battles in Lebanon and the Traitorous Statement of the Bani Sa'ud"] July 14, 2006; <u>http://www.alhramain.com</u>, and Laurence Louer, "La mouvance Hezbollah, une internationale liée à l'Iran" ["The Hizbullah Movement: An International Linked to Iran"], July 21, 2006, <u>http://www.telos-eu.com</u>.

^{141.} See http://www.alhramain.com.

^{142.} Toby Jones, "Saudi Arabia's Not So New Anti-Shi'ism," *Middle East Report*, Vol. 242 (Spring 2007).

^{143.} E-mail correspondence by author with Fuad Ibrahim, January 2010 and "Middle East crisis: Arab anger: Militants merge with mainstream: Hizbullah emerges as symbol of resistance: Anger at Israel's actions unites Shias and Sunnis," *The Guardian*, August 5, 2006.

ter.¹⁴⁴ Hizbullah countered with a long statement condemning the *rapprochement* between the IRO and the Saudi government and stating that its main political goals were "the military, economic and political liberation of our homeland (the Arabian Peninsula) from the American-Western Occupier" and the downfall of the Al Sa'ud.¹⁴⁵ From spring 2008 onwards, a new weekly news survey — *al-Rasid al-Sahafi* — concerning Saudi Shi'a issues was published on the website. It also focuses on, for example, Saudi involvement in Lebanon, praising Hizbullah's activities there,¹⁴⁶ while reproducing statements by Khamene'i and Fadlallah.¹⁴⁷

CONCLUSION

From its inception, Hizbullah al-Hijaz has advocated armed struggle against the Saudi regime. After the Hajj in 1987 Iran wanted to retaliate against Saudi Arabia and created Hizbullah al-Hijaz as a pressure group that was integrated into the Hizbullah networks. Therefore, it was subject to changes in Saudi-Iranian relations, which partially explains the absence of attacks between 1989 and 1996 and its virtual disappearance after the Khobar Bombings. With the accession of Khatami as Iranian President, Saudi-Iranian relations ameliorated considerably, leading to a security agreement in 2001. Thereafter, most former members have abstained from politics but many are still deeply suspicious of the regime. In the local context, Hizbullah al-Hijaz has always positioned itself as the most radical Saudi Shi'a opposition group. So far, the Hizbullah trend has not managed to integrate itself into local Shi'a politics in the way the former leaders of the IRO have. Its former advocacy of violence, the political theory of velayet-e fagih, and the uncritical endorsement of the Iranian political system are the main reasons for its limited influence in contemporary Saudi Shi'a affairs. The Iranian model does not have the same appeal for Saudi Shi'a as it did in the 1980s. Yet, sectarian tensions in Saudi Arabia have increased following the clashes between Shi'a and Sunni pilgrims and riot police in Medina in 2009 and the subsequent demonstrations and arrests in the Eastern Province.¹⁴⁸ It is not inconceivable that this broadens the appeal of groups like Hizbullah al-Hijaz that advocate an uncompromising approach towards the Saudi state.

^{144.} Interview with Hassan al-Safar, Al Arabiya TV Channel, March 4 2005, <u>http://www.alara-</u>biya.net/save_print.php?print=1&cont_id=10957.

^{145.} Press Communiqué by Hizbullah al-Hijaz refuting statements made by al-Safar to Al Arabiya TV Channel, March 9, 2005, http://www.alhramain.com.

^{146.} Al-Rasid Al-Sahafi, No. 14, May 2008, http://www.alhramain.com.

^{147.} Al-Rasid Al-Sahafi, No. 12, March 2008, http://www.alhramain.com.

^{148.} Hizbullah al-Hijaz issued a statement condemning the events. For more on the clashes in Medina see Toby Matthiesen, "The Shi'a of Saudi Arabia at a Crossroads," *Middle East Report Online*, May 6, 2009.